Dear Parents and Guardians-

I am so proud to be part of the Trojan family and I am excited to have this opportunity to explore the wonderful world of Chemistry with your child. My name is Linda R. John and I am proud to be your child’s Chemistry teacher this year. Formerly a Senior Environmental Chemist for approximately 10 years, I have a sincere passion for science and want to instill an appreciation of and excitement for science in all of my students. I was born in Hollywood, Florida; however I grew up in the south suburbs of Chicago Illinois. I have a wonderful husband and 3 beautiful children; ages 23, 18 and 11. Since transitioning into education, I have taught for 7 years and have been and Administrator here in Tallahassee for the past 5 years. 
Throughout the semester I will be teaching many new and interesting concepts related to chemistry. As we move through the year I would greatly appreciate your help in monitoring your child’s progress and work.  Parent involvement outside the classroom is an invaluable resource and I hope that we can work together to ensure your child is successful. Please make sure your child is keeping and organized notebook and is completing their homework every night. These are the best ways to ensure that your child is successful in my class. I also encourage you to follow your child’s progress online which I update frequently. Please read and review the copy of the course syllabus and become familiar with the rules of my class. 

Thank you for time and I am looking forward to a fun and exciting year.

Sincerely,

Linda R. John
Linda R. John, Ed.S., M.Ed.

Email: johnl@leonschools.net
______________________________________________________________________________

I have read and reviewed the rules and regulations of Mrs. John’s Chemistry class.

Student Name (Please Print):_______________________________________________________

Student Signature: _______________________________________________________________

Parent Name (Please Print) ________________________________________________________

Parent Signature: ________________________________________________________________

If you would prefer to be contacted through email, please write down your email address:  ____

______________________________________________________________________________

 

Lincoln High School
Honors Chemistry
Instructor: Mrs. John, Ed.S., M.Ed

Email: johnl@leonschools.net
Room: 106
Welcome to chemistry class!  This class will cover many new and exciting topics such as matter and change, the study of the periodic table, quantum chemistry, bonding, mole concepts and stoichiometry, gases and gas laws, solutions, thermodynamics, acid-base chemistry, and oxidation-reduction.  Please review the following rules and regulations so that you can ensure your success in this class.

Materials you will need: 
· 1 ½ or 2 inch 3-ring binder
· Notebook paper

· Student Planner 

· Tab dividers (Tabs for SMART Goal, Performance Data, Notes, Homework/Classwork, Labs, Test and Quiz)
· Nonprogrammable Scientific calculator (recommended: Texas Instruments TI – 30XIIS, which will also work for Algebra II)
· Modern Chemistry by Davis, Frey, Sarquis & Sarquis: Holt Rinehart & Winston (2006) 
**Cost to replace textbook is over $90.00 if lost
Lab Fee: $5.00 each semester
Class Rules:

1. You must bring a pen or pencil, a calculator, and your binder to class every day.  
2. Notes are required for your chemistry binder so make sure you take notes in class! Notebook checks will be announced in class and will count as Classwork/Homework grade.
3. The teacher dismisses the class, not the bell.  You must be in your seat to be dismissed.
4. Absolutely no eating, drinking, or gum chewing in class.  This includes water bottles. You must have them put away prior to entering class.
5. When homework is assigned, you must turn it in on the due date during the announced collection time in order to receive full credit.  Homework submitted on the due date following the announced collection time will be considered late and you will only receive half credit. Homework placed in the homework bin following the announced collection time will also be considered late.
6. Late work will receive half credit and is only accepted one day late. Late work will not be accepted if you try to turn it in on day two, three etc. beyond the due date and you will receive a zero for this homework assignment. Please turn your work in on time.  
7. There should be no talking during lecture.  You will be allowed to quietly discuss class work assignments and labs when instructed. 
8. All students will be required to review the Lab Safety Rules and pass a lab safety quiz before they can participate in labs.  Students are financially responsible for breakages of certain lab equipment.  Horseplay during labs will earn you a zero. Please be careful during experiments!  
9. Respect each other and each other’s belongings. 
10. Obey all school rules while in chemistry class. 
Student Planner:  The student planner needs to be brought to class each day.  Students are responsible for recording class assignments, due dates and grades.  The planner is also required in order to obtain a hall pass. 
Tests:  Tests will be given at the end of every chapter unless otherwise announced. Test and quiz dates will be posted on the board and announced during class. It is the responsibility of the student to record these test and quiz dates in their agenda and to adequately prepare for the test. Test corrections will be allowed during lunch and after school.  Specific dates for test corrections will be posted on the board so please make sure you read the board.  If you would like to come after school, please make sure you make an appointment.  Students present during the week and then absent on test day will be responsible for making up the missed test on the day they return unless the absence was prolonged.
Quizzes: You will have at least one quiz per chapter.  Only pop quizzes will be open note.  If it is posted on the board and you know about it, it is your responsibility to study for it. Students present during the week and then absent on quiz day will be responsible for making up the missed quiz on the day they return unless the absence was prolonged.
Homework:  You will have homework in this class most nights.  Make sure you keep up on your homework.  Homework problems frequently resemble test questions.  Homework is the BEST way to learn the material and study for tests.  Homework is also part of your overall grade so simply doing your homework will help improve your grade! 
Classwork:  At the beginning of most class periods, you will complete a Question of the Day.  It will focus on review material from a previous class period or from a previous unit.  If you are tardy to class, you will only get half credit for this assignment if completed.  Please come to class on time!
At the end of most class periods, you will complete an Exit Ticket, which will focus on material that you should have learned in class that day.  These assignments will be turned in at the end of the class period and graded.  They are mostly graded on effort so as long as you complete the assignments these are easy points.  
Notebooks: You will be required to keep a 3 ring binder for this class.  You will need a 1½ or 2 inch binder for this class, along with dividers, and notebook paper.  Notebook checks will be announced in class and will count as Classwork/Homework grade. Each tab will include a SMART Goal, Performance Data, Notes, Homework/Classwork, Labs, Test and Quiz. The notes, homework, labs and quiz for that unit should be used as a study tool.  
Absences: Attendance to class is mandatory.  However, if you have an excused absence from class:

Make-up work for prolonged cleared absences:
1) Make-up homework or labs: You will have the number of days you were absent plus one additional day to complete assignments and get full credit.  After this timeframe has passed you will receive another additional day to submit your missed assignment for half credit. Once this time has elapsed you will receive no credit for the missed assignment. You must write ABSENT and the DATE ABSENT on top of your paper to get full credit.  Please refer to the absent work bin in the classroom to see what you missed while you were absent.
2) Make up tests: If you are absent for a test, you have 1 week to make up the test at lunch or after school.  Please make an appointment if you want to come after school.  If you still have not completed a test after 1 week, you will lose a letter grade on the test every day you wait to come in until you get a zero.  Please make up your tests quickly
3) Assignments missed because of skipping and unexcused absences will not receive credit.

4) If you know you are going to be absent for a long period of time, please email so I can send you work.
Cheating: Students are expected to hold themselves to high standards of honesty and integrity.  Involvement in deception and dishonest practices will be considered cheating and will result in loss of credit.  (The score for the assignment, quiz, test etc. will be entered as a zero.)  
Examples of this type of behavior include but are not limited to:

· talking during a quiz or test

· looking at another students quiz or test

· the use of a “cheat sheet” or unauthorized notes during a quiz or test

· copying another student’s work

· using a phone during a test
Grading Policy:  You grade will be broken down into the following parts:
Tests 





50%

Quizzes:




20%
Labs 





15%
Homework/Classwork



15%
Grades will be awarded based on the following percentages:



90%-100% 

A



80%-89%

B



70%-79%

C



60%-69%

D



59% and below
F

Phones: Phone use is NOT permitted during class at all.  Phones are NOT permitted to be out visible for any reason during class. Phones are not allowed at all during tests or quizzes, so please make sure you bring your calculator every day. You will get 1 warning to put your phone away.  If it is seen again, I will take 5 points off your next test.  These points can add up fast and tests are worth a huge part of your grade so think carefully about how badly you want to send that text message.  If it is seen for the 3rd time I will ask for your phone and send it to Student Affairs. 
Extra credit: If you are present for every test and every quiz throughout a grading period, I will add 25 extra test points to the last test or quiz of the grading period.  If you miss 1 quiz or test, you do not receive the extra credit, even if you have an excused absence.  Tests and quizzes for a chapter will be posted on the board at the beginning of the chapter so plan your appointments accordingly if you can.  Remember, its extra credit and will not hurt your grade if you get the flu and have to be absent on test day.  Extra credit will also be available on most tests in the form of a review question from a previous chapter.  
Parent/Teacher Communication:  Parents are encouraged to contact me if there are ever any concerns or questions.  My e-mail address is johnl@leonschools.net 

I am looking forward to a productive year in Science class! 

Sincerely, 
Linda R. John
Linda R. John, Ed.S., M.Ed. 
